EDUCATIONAL POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING

Friday, January 28, 2:30-4:30 pm

New Room Location:  3-104L MCB Bldg. 

(Biology Program Library/Conference Room

Minneapolis Campus)

AGENDA

Attending:

Nikki Letawsky Shultz, Jean Underwood, John Ward, Jane Phillips, Martha Flanders, Sue Wick, Rogene Schnell, Ryan Holton, Kerrie Sendall, Jim Cotner, Leslie Schiff, Richard Brown, Stuart Goldstein (Chair)

Missing: 

Paul Siliciano, Mark Decker, Robin Wright

1. Approve minutes from November 19, 2010 meeting

Three revisions to the Nov. 19, 2010 minutes were suggested:

· Paul Siliciano was missing from the Nov. meeting....

· line 81 should read “…should be pitched…”

· Sue re-wrote one paragraph in the Nov. minutes as:
Under 2A, in the original minutes; Sue’s re-write:
“There is concern about declining enrollment in the CBS animal physiology course, Biol 3211, at the time that enrollment of CBS students in physiology courses in other colleges has risen.  CBS physiology instructors and students believe that animal physiology and the animal diversity lab do an excellent job of presenting a broad view of the field and of preparing students for tests like MCATs and future careers.  However, the U of MN Pharmacy School won’t accept an animal physiology course as an entrance prerequisite, and Kinesiology and the Vet School may have similar issues with the course name.  Because of the high quality of Biol 3211, to regain enrollment in the course, and to increase the number of credits CBS students take within the college, should we discontinue our acceptance of physiology coursework from other colleges towards major requirements for CBS majors?  Students who believe they need a course specifically called human physiology (e.g., the pre-professional pharmacy students) could petition to have a non-CBS physiology course approved as a major elective.”
Leslie moved approval of the minutes and Jim seconded. The motion passed unanimously.

2.  Old Business

A. Physiology  Courses (Sue & Jean)

Jean indicated that she had not finished looking up similar courses in other colleges, but will have an update next month.  Sue said that, in comparing the syllabi of Biol 3211 to the two courses offered through CLA, PHSL 3051 and PHSL 3061, she believes the CBS courses are better for our students because our courses cover physiology of diverse animals, including humans, rather than just humans.

The issue appears to be that the College of Pharmacy, in particular, does NOT accept (as a prerequisite to their PharmD Program) Physiology courses without “human” in the title. During a discussion of suitable names, “Physiology of Humans and Other Animals” was suggested.

A change of the name of Biol 3211 from “Animal Physiology” to “Physiology of Humans and Other Animals” was moved, seconded and approved unanimously.

This course will be on the “preferred” list in Neuroscience. Nikki will make that change in the  planning sheet for the Neuroscience major. Jean will send a notify DUGSs and ask them whether they want to use it / list it.
3. New Business

A.
4000 level Stem Cell Course (Stu)

Stu walked us through the course proposal for GCD 4171 (Stem Cells in Biology and Medicine; proposed by Jeff Simon). It appears that there is only an 8xxx level stem cell course on the books, and it is suggested that there is a high demand for a 4xxx level course.

The suggestion was made to move the prereqs from “Enforced Course Prerequisites” to “Recommended Course Prerequisites.” Stu said he would discuss this with Jeff.

The proposal currently suggests offering the course during spring semester each year. The committee requested that Stu ask Jeff whether he is willing to move it to fall.  Stu said he will ask Jeff.

B.
EEB 4330 Animal Communication Course (Jim)

Jim walked us through the course proposal for EEB 4330 (Animal Communication; proposed by Mark A. Bee).  During the discussion, it was suggested that Biol 2002 be moved from “Enforced Course Prerequisites” to “Recommended Course Prerequisites” or removed from the list of prerequisites. (It was noted that a lot of transfer students don't take Biol 2002 but do take Biol 2003 and 2004.) It was agreed that Biol 3411 should be left in “Enforced Course Prerequisites.” Jane suggested that Chem 1021 and 1022 be removed from the prerequisites list, since these courses are prerequisites for other courses currently on the list of prerequisites. Jim will discuss the prerequisites with Dr. Bee.

Another issue Jim will address with Dr. Bee is whether he really wants to have this course added to the cluster of Biology courses available to Psychology students (in CLA) as part of their degree requirements. He indicates this interest under the proposal heading, “Explanation of how this course fits within the curriculum of other colleges.” However, it was noted that Psychology students will NOT have the prerequisites that Dr. Bee has listed in this proposal.  

The suggestion was made that 205 Cargill might be a very good room for this course, and Jim said that he will discuss this with Dr. Bee.

(Martha said she wants to add to the Neuroscience list, too, as group A. It was noted that we had already approved Jean’s notifying DUGSs, telling them of newly approved courses and asking them where they want to use it or list it.)

Leslie moved approval; Martha seconded. The committee unanimously approved the course. 

C.
Double majors and double dipping of biology courses (Sue & Nikki)

Sue had received a request from a student majoring in Animal Sciences to have a fair number of Animal Science courses counted toward a second major, in Biology. Jim pointed out that the (CBS) external review team had identified the issue of not looking across majors in terms of their required courses leads to this sort of problem. Apparently, there is no University policy regarding which courses to count towards a major; they leave it up to the academic departments and colleges.

The committee thought that this seems like a University issue; Leslie said that the Vice Provost and Dean of Undergraduate Education, Robert McMaster, would like a University-wide curriculum committee established to handle issues like this.

The committee thought that students receiving a major or degree from a department or college should obtain a minimum number of their credits from that unit.  Otherwise, they have not really received an education from that unit.

Leslie suggested that we use the current requirements, and enforce what is already in place for the Biology major:  a minimum of 11 upper division credits in courses with a CBS designator, from the list of approved courses.  Students should not be allowed a to use a smaller number of CBS credits by substituting courses from other units.

Jean thought we should aim for guidelines for DUGSs of other CBS majors, to help them determine their own policies.

D.
Sunsetting of biology courses (Sue)
Sue said a former U student, who had taken Biology courses here 30 years ago, now wants to finish her Biology degree so she can apply to graduate school. She is hoping to have the old courses count toward a degree.

The problem is that very old courses can be quite out of date, and not reflect knowledge expected of students who are graduating today.  The various CBS majors currently have different limits on how recently courses need to have been taken to count toward a current degree for students who are returning after a long absence. Seven years is a typical limit for upper-division biology courses. The Biology major does not currently have a sunsetting policy.

It was agreed suggested that upper-division biology courses must have been taken within the past 7 years to be accepted without question for a Biology degree as well as for other CBS degrees.  Each older course should be reviewed to determine what, if anything, should be done to bring the student’s knowledge in that area up to date.  The Biology Major Advisory Committee will be asked to vote on this as it pertains to the Biology major.

E.
Separating labs from lecture courses (Robin) 


Tabled until the next meeting

F.
Focus areas within Biology major (Robin)


Tabled until the next meeting

G.
Math for CBS students (email from Math Dept. Head) (Robin)

Tabled until the next meeting


The committee next discussed requests to increase the credits given for four courses (Biol 2005, 2022, 3407 and 3409).  Biol 2005 is requesting an increase because it requires too much student contact and work for a 1-credit lab.  The other three requests were for increasing the course content, with a corresponding increase in credit.  (A general discussion is recorded under item J.)

H.
Biology 2005

Jane proposed increasing the number of credits for Biol 2005 from 1 to 2 credits. She indicated that, during semester conversion, the number of contact hours was not changed and the number of credits does not reflect the current number of contact hours in the course.  She showed a graph of credits / contact hour of CBS lab courses, which indicated that the current credit / contact hour given for Biol 2005 is less than that given for most of the labs.  Stu said that he has heard complaints from students about inadequate credit for that course for years, and that he thought their complaints were justified.

Leslie moved to make Biol 2005 two credits; Martha seconded the motion.  The motion was approved unanimously by the committee.

I.
Increase Biol 2022 (General Botany) from 3 to 4 credits (John)

John Ward described the request.  He noted that there is not time to cover as much material as the instructors think should be covered in this course.  He noted that some universities (e.g. UW Madison) have a 5-credit course. 

Rogene and Leslie both brought up the need for making more courses fit the liberal-education requirements for non-majors; this course, which has a lab, might be modified to serve that need if it could meet a theme requirement.  (General Botany already requires another biology with lab course as a prerequisite so it cannot be used for the biology with lab LE requirement.)

It was mentioned that Robin has just increased the credits for Biol 2002 and 2003, and instructors of other courses are requesting an increase in the content of their courses, with a corresponding increase in course credit.

Leslie pointed out that credit allotments need to be based on the number of contact hours with students (which is in accord with Faculty Senate policy), and not by some arbitrary notion of “course difficulty.” 

J.
Increase Biol 3407 (Ecology) and Biol 3409 (Evolution) from 3 to 4 credits (Jim)

Jim described the request.  There is a desire to cover more material in these courses, which would necessitate an increase in the number of credits.

Discussion of Biol 2022, 3407 and 3409 revolved around the number of credit hours our students enter with, and the number they need to graduate. Increasing the number of credits for courses (which reflects increased work required for these courses) could result in increased difficulty in scheduling courses and in students taking fewer courses / semester; this could delay graduation, costing the students more money and lowering the U’s  4- and 5-year graduation rates.  Biology students have specifically requested 1- and 2-credit course offerings to complement their load of 3- to 5-credit courses.

The committee suggested that a broader college-level discussion was warranted.  A joint Department Heads / EPC meeting had already been scheduled, and Stu said he would request that a discussion of increasing course credits be added to the agenda of that meeting.

K. 
New Neuroscience courses (Martha)

Martha described a Fall semester offering of NSci 4100, with Steve McLoon teaching the course. He wants more students to be able to take the course and suggests that NSci 3101 does not need to be a prereq for 4100. There appeared to be some lack of understanding about what the prerequisites will be, and Martha agreed to follow up to determine what the prereqs need to be for 4100. 

4.  Announcements

A.  Web site for WI Research Projects (Leslie)
Leslie indicated that the Writing-Intensive Directed Research projects coming in now are much better than in the past. She suggests this is due to detailed, explicit instructions being provided to students. She indicated that soon there will be a Moodle site in which students would place their papers and DUGSs would approve/sign off on these papers.

The issue of FERPA rules was brought up by Jane.  It was agreed that there needs to be a clear and explicit resolution of any potential FERPA issues before moving into Moodle, especially the issue of making each student’s name and project available to other students using the site.

